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The Open Forum Meeting of the Mayor and City Council was held on Monday, March 30, 2009, 7:30 p.m., Mayor Jere Wood was presiding.
Councilmembers Present: Councilman Kent Igleheart, Councilman Richard Dippolito, and  Councilwoman Lori Henry.  Councilman Jerry Orlans, Councilman David Tolleson, and Councilwoman Rebecca Wynn were absent, excused.
Staff Present:  City Administrator Kay Love; Deputy City Administrator Aaron Bovos; Assistant City Attorney Bob Hulsey; Police Chief Edwin Williams; Fire Chief Ricky Spencer; Community Development Deputy Director Clyde Stricklin; Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Assistant Director Morgan Rogers; Administrator of Park Services Jeff Pruitt; Transportation Director Steve Acenbrak; Environmental/Public Works Director Stu Moring; Finance Director Julia Luke; Community Information Manager Julie Brechbill; Mayor’s Executive Assistant Robyn Kenner; Building Operations Technician Rick Perreault; and Deputy City Clerk Betsy Branch.
Welcome: Mayor Wood called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone present.

Pledge of Allegiance:  Gail Bohannon 
Open Microphone:

Gail Bohannon, representing the Groveway Community group, spoke on the following:

· Expressed appreciation to Mayor and Council for the Roswell Roots Festival celebrating Black History Month in February and to the Groveway Church Committee members who brought many new ideas to the program this year.  Recognized committee members in attendance: Marie Epps, Willie Mae Crump; Janet Russell.  Overall attendance for the festival was good this year with attendance growing every year; approximately 250 people attended events held at Groveway Church; she noted they all look forward to next year’s festival.
Janet Russell, 260 Willow Springs, spoke on the following:
· Served as Committee member for Black History Month Roswell Roots Festival, volunteered over 200+ hours; noted she is regarded internationally for her work in Africa; is President of the Association for the Promotion of Tourism to Africa; liaison to African Embassies and African Tourist Offices for the United States; participated in the jazz concert, children’s day, brought the Kenyan Choir to perform; organized the national forum for Discover Africa on Feb 19 at Civic Center.
· Brochure dates for her reader/dialogue program during the festival; Barrington Hall cooking demonstration times were incorrect.
· Roswell Roots festival name is outdated; the name is a “turn off and fails to acknowledge the other roots of Roswell.”     
· Requested an assessment of the festival events; events lacked cohesiveness with each other; static exhibits were shown in public buildings which were closed on weekends.
· Receptions should be catered by Roswell caters or restaurants. 
· Wished to see budget line item expenditures for the festival.

· Suggested registration fee for participants in any competition with cash prize awarded; noted emcee for poetry slam was paid $500 for two hours, cash prizes were awarded.
· Groveway presentation continues to grow with Gail Bohanon’s tenacity; suggested that these presentations should now be held at the Groveway churches rather than the Roswell Cultural Arts Center.
· Attendance at the Unity concert was dismal; at her request, the Ambassador from Kenyan traveled from Washington, DC specifically for the concert and for the performance by the Kenyan American Community Church choir; embarrassed that protocol was not observed for the Ambassador; four church choirs performed.  

· Would like to see the black community create, implement, fund, and attend the events; suggested only one signature event such as a world class jazz concert.
Mayor Wood thanked Ms. Russell for contributing 200+ volunteer hours for this event.  Mayor Wood apologized for the lack of protocol during the Ambassador of Kenya’s visit for the Unity concert.  He noted that the city is learning and does not have experience with protocol.  Mayor Wood stated he accepted Ms. Russell’s suggestions as constructive and knew that she supports the community and supports diversity in Roswell and would like to see all Roswell programs be successful.  Mayor Wood stated Black History Month in the City of Roswell would still have his support although it would most likely be reviewed by Council during the budget process because all City expenses are reviewed.
James Hill, 1560 Misty River Run, spoke on the following:
· Concerns regarding coyotes in Georgia and in Roswell.
· Elimination of coyotes; suggested City Council work to have state law changed to allow eradication of the dangerous wolf hybrid coyotes from the city in an effective manner. 

Marianna Long, 1560 Misty River Run, spoke on the following:
· Coyote eradication program in Georgia and in Roswell.
Mayor Wood noted that Council was very aware of the presence of coyotes in Roswell; this had been a topic of discussion for several work sessions.  The Mayor asked Deputy City Administrator Aaron Bovos, who had thoroughly researched the coyote issue, to discuss the City’s policy regarding coyotes and to address Mr. Hill’s question regarding the state law.  
Mr. Bovos noted that in his previous conversation with Ms. Long, the state law issue arose in reference to the cost of the coyote trapping program.  State law will allow the trapping of coyotes “in a humane manner” but rabies testing must be done on those trapped coyotes, therefore, they must be kept alive for a specific period of time.  Ms. Long had also asked him about the possibility of using tranquilizer guns and relocation of the coyotes as a method of population control; Mr. Bovos noted state law currently does not allow that.  Several months ago, the City developed both an education/information video regarding coyotes, which is airing on RCTV, as well as a brochure that has been posted to the City’s website; this information has been available for a number of months.  Mr. Bovos stated this was the second coyote complaint he has received over the past approximate eight months.  He explained that coyote trapping does not have to be by use of a cage, but it does have to be by a mechanism that binds primarily the coyote’s leg.  Mr. Bovos stated there was concern regarding the liability of trapping on private property. When investigating a coyote trapping or a population control program concurrent with state law, it became apparent that it would be a challenge for the City to trap animals on private property.    
Mayor Wood stated coyote experts had explained to Council that this is a chronic problem of which a temporary solution cannot solve; trapping would be a temporary solution and not practical since coyotes will move in from other metro areas.  These experts recommended an educational process for Roswell citizens.  Mayor Wood assured Ms. Long that no one was denying a coyote problem exists in Roswell and that he was sympathetic to her concerns.  The debatable issue is the possible solution.  Council understood the issue and the citizen concerns regarding coyotes in the community but they really did not see a solution which would help other than for the short term, a season or two; several experts were consulted.  There had been discussion regarding the trapping of particularly aggressive coyotes, but there was not enough public support to create a city-wide type of trapping program.  Mr. Bovos confirmed that Mayor Wood was correct; the experts’ theory behind the studies and information presented to Council during these work sessions was that coyotes are territorial animals and if eradicated in one area, other coyotes will re-occupy that area.  Ms. Long suggested that an eradication program repeated every two to three years would help solve the problem.  The Mayor noted that public support for the program could perhaps encourage Council to re-consider, but after the initial review Council was of the opinion that education about the coyote population was the best that could be done at this time.  A coyote eradication program would have to be done seasonally, annually, and city-wide in order to be successful and would be costly.  Ms. Long inquired about the possibility of citizens voting to spend the money for an eradication program.  Mayor Wood replied the city could potentially have a referendum.  The Mayor stated Council had carefully considered this issue and staff had devoted a significant amount of time investigating the issue; Council decided an eradication program at this time would not be cost effective.  The Mayor suggested that Ms. Long contact Mr. Bovos regarding another citizen who had voiced concern.  Ms. Long asked that Council revisit the issue.
Councilman Igleheart stated that all the coyotes can’t be eradicated, and even if they could be, it would only be within the city limits of Roswell.  Then other coyotes will come in from surrounding areas.   Another concern is spending hundreds of thousands of taxpayer dollars continuously on something that will not work long-term.  

Deborah Swann, 800 Glen Royal Dr, Horsehoe Bend Subdivison, spoke on the following:

· Urges Council to keep the Roswell Roots Program.  Doesn’t want program dropped, because black history is an important part of America and it’s important to continuously be reminded of that.  
· Step competition held at Pleasant Hill Missionary Baptist Church was a great program and the youth came out and stepped.  It was a fun time.  
· Council needs to talk and listen to black community; the black community knows how to make the program work.

· Roswell Roots Program is new for Roswell, not surprised ambassadors from Kenya didn’t receive red carpet treatment.  

· Wants Roswell to give the black community economic benefits from this event, and to look for black business persons during black history month.
· Feels City of Roswell is giving back to the black community.

· Would like to see more funding added to the program.

Mayor Wood stated Janet Russell made a lot of suggestions and believes she can make this program better.  Mayor Wood stated it is up to the Committee to consider this along with other efforts to make it a better event, and learning from mistakes will make it better every year.  Mayor Wood stated Council is not talking about eliminating the program only discussing the level of funding.
Eileen Seidman, 330 Shady River Trace, spoke on the following:

· Communication from City to the residents needs to be better.   

· Doesn’t feel the City has an updated homeowners list to notify residents of any type of an emergency.  Also need better communication as to upcoming events or things happening in Roswell.  Suggests adding information in with city bills.  Mentioned East Roswell has a coalition which advises residents of a lot of important things happening in their community.  Suggests that which ever method is used, it should not be for political information.

H. Emory Murphy, 175 Laurel Mill Court, spoke on the following:

· Stated he is a private investigator and 30 year resident of Roswell.  He sees a lot of different municipal courts, state courts, federal courts, and police departments.  

· Wanted Mayor and Council to know he and others appreciate what Chief Williams has done with the Police Department.  He has had numerous dealings with him and the department and they are very professional.  Also the court system with Judge Hilliard, Solicitor Barwick, staff, and solicitors are very professional.

· His neighborhood had a problem with speed signage and called the City, not sure who he spoke with, but the issue was taken care of immediately and now there are speed signs throughout his neighborhood.  
· All his dealings with the administrative staff have been extremely good.  When getting licenses or taxes from other jurisdiction it’s a totally different atmosphere.  
· Wants Council to know that a lot of the citizens do appreciate what they have here in Roswell.

· His neighborhood gets information through their HOA in regards to what is happening with the City.  

Mayor thanked Mr. Murphy for his compliments to the staff.  Council does appreciates what a good staff the City has, and are always glad to hear it from the citizens.  Staff appreciates receiving compliments.  Regarding communications with the citizens, there is an e-mail that goes out from the city; it is voluntary for those who want to sign up.  Anyone can go to the website www.roswellgov.com and sign up to receive information.  The Mayor encourages everyone to sign up to receive the information, currently there are 1,000 people signed up.
Sam Evans, 150 Chaffin Rd, spoke on the following:

· He wanted to give accolades, but was disappointed that only three out of the six City Councilmembers were present at the meeting.

· Asked Council if they keep minutes of these meetings.

· Gave City Administrator Kay Love accolades for bringing Transportation Director Steve Acenbrak back to the City of Roswell; accolades to Environmental/Public Works Director Stu Moring; both are professional engineers.  

Mayor Wood noted that the City Councilmembers not present have excused absences tonight, and Councilmembers are part-time positions and are unable to make all the meetings.  

Lee Fleck, Martins Landing, spoke on the following:

· Explanation of budget figures. 

· House Bill 2 will be up for a vote this week.  Basically, if it passes, it will require recipients of LARP Funds to submit in writing to DOT that they are compliant with both E-verify and SAVE (Systematic Alien Verification for Entitlements Program).
· Recommends that presentation of budget figures need to be in a clearer format.  
· Wanted to know why the Special Events Fund is hard to find, why is it hidden in the supplies cost center of the budget.  When looking at the budget it shows $30,000, why did Council say there was only $18,000 for the Criterium and additional funds were taken from the Operation Funds to cover the event.
· Council approved Police Chief Williams to submit a request through the Recover Stimulus Act to obtain 10 additional officers through the Cops Program.  Council at that time committed additional funds for the required equipment for these officers from the Confiscated Funds.  Concerned the Cops Program focuses more towards municipalities where jobs have been eliminated and priorities will be funding those municipalities that have lost police officers due to economic cut backs, like the City of Atlanta, and that the hiring of additional officers will not be approved.  Recommends adding funding to the budget to cover the hiring of additional officers in case the Recover Stimulus Act doesn’t come through.
· Concerned that the Police Departments website is not current.  
City Administrator Kay Love stated what Mr. Fleck has is a copy of the general ledger which shows the events that have been completed and all expenditures posted.  Funds for the Criterium were predicated on all the events that have been submitted.  There are some events that have yet to occur and that information can not be posted until it does.  Council works off another working spreadsheet that is an on-going tally of what has been approved so Council doesn’t approve anything that there isn’t funding for.  There are events the City sponsors, the Criterium is one of them, where there are expenditures that occur that actually transcends into more than one fund.
Police Chief Williams stated the website is current and believes Mr. Fleck was looking at an old annual report that is no longer used because it is now combined with the City’s annual report.  Chief Williams stated he will remove the old report.  

Adjournment of meeting:
With no further business, the Open Forum meeting adjourned at 9:08 p.m.
Date Approved

Sue Creel, City Clerk





Jere Wood, Mayor








